ALDERBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Roman Catholic Chapel, Whaddon, on

Tuesday 5th February 2008 at 7.00pm.

Present: Councillors:

Mrs J. Copley (JC)
Mrs. D. Biggs (DB) (Chairman)
Mrs. B. Elborn (BE)

Mrs. Lisa Allen (LA)

Mr P. Jenks (PJ)
Mrs E. Chandler (EC)

Mr. J. Hubbard (JH)

Mrs P Horton (PH)


Mr B Moss (BM) – County Councillor, Mr R Britton (RB), Mr R Clewer (RC) Mr L Randall (LR) – District Councillors, Henry Clissold (HC) Community Beat Manager, Bill Parr (BP) Community Beat Officer and four members of the public.
Apologies: Andrew Poole, Adrian Jackson
Alderbury Affordable Housing
A presentation was made by Carol Southall, Rural Housing Enabler from Community First.  She is intending to do a survey in the village to see if there is a need for and a suitable location for affordable housing in Alderbury.

Public questions and statements : 
A request was made from the Chairman of West Grimstead parish council that the Council use its powers to help push the installation of a pavement from West Grimstead to Whaddon with possible funding from connect2.  He felt that the council should state that it had been left off several financial budgets and that it should go on this coming year.  Clerk to write to SDC & WCC
PC Henry Clissold, who covers 12 local villages, introduced Bill Parr the new Community Officer for Alderbury.  HC has been monitoring the traveller situation at the Three Crowns but he is only able to assist in the matter but he does keep SDC – Gypsy Dept informed.  Only one caravan remains.  They spoke to HC and have said they are waiting for SDC to find them a Caravan Park location which should happen in the next few days.  He feels this will carry on being a problem until the road is closed off.  HC has asked SDC & Clarence to replace the missing road signs throughout the village.
A question was asked about the graffiti at Little Ridge.  HC felt that this was not a youth offence but more likely a disgruntled villager.

Neighbourhood watch – HC answered that this is high on the agenda and with AP’s help on the Police Liaison Committee the neighbourhood watch scheme will hopefully be reinstated.  They will be looking for volunteers for a village co-ordinator.
HC said there had been a “spike” of dwelling and non-dwelling burglaries in South Wilts in November and December.  He was happy to report that 3 well known persons to the Salisbury Area are in custody at the moment and 2 more are still under investigation.  Since they have been in custody there have been almost no more incidents.

HC reported that speed checks hadn’t been carried out lately because they have been concentrating on burglaries.  
Declarations of Interest: None
Co-option of Councillor:  Following advertising for a new councillor, the Parish Council was able to co-opt Mr Paul Barnfield (PB).  Relevant forms were given for signature.  Clerk to liaise with PB to complete necessary paperwork. 
Minutes of the Last Meeting: The Minutes of the meeting held on 7th January 2008, having been circulated, were taken as read, agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

Finance:  
2163 (2130)
The following payments were approved:

	Chq No.
	Paid to:
	For :
	Amount

	617
	S. Ingram
	Salary  £270.00 + overtime £46.88

Expenses – Jan  -  £80.95 (cancelling broadband)
	£397.83

	618
	D. Biggs
	Flowers for retiring clerk 
	£7.29

	619
	C. Hill
	Salary  £270.00

Expenses – Jan (under Standing Order 83)

Telephone - £34.99

Filing Cabinet - £149.99

Suspension Files - £15.99

Toner Cartridge - £21.99
	£492.96

	620
	B. Caley
	Litter picking – Jan
	£20.00

	621
	A McRobb
	Litter picking – Jan
	£20.00

	622
	J. Webb
	Litter picking – Jan
	£395.05

	623
	D K Blake
	Repair work to Skate Park
	£104.00

	624
	J. Saunders
	Litter picking – (Jan, P. Saunders)
	£20.00


Next cheque number will be 625.
The following payments were received:

	From :
	Amount

	I N Newmans – Interment of Ashes (E Kearse)
	£60.00

	D K Shergold – Interment of Ashers (A Sparrow)
	£60.00


2164 (2131)– Following the resignation of another Councillor.  DB asked for Councillors to be signatories on the account.  It was agreed that Debbie Biggs as Chairman, Peter Jenks and James Hubbard would now become signatories.  Clerk to action.
2165 – Budget 07/08 – Having been previously circulated DB asked if there were any issues.  It was noted that the WALC budget was only allocated £300 but that last year’s figure was nearer £600.  Clerk to check.
2166 – Internal Audit Report – DB asked that all councillors should ensure that the internal audit report recommendations have all been carried out.  Clerk to circulate the report to all Councillors for their comments next meeting.  DB asked all the councillors to help find a new internal auditor as she is not able to be an auditor and a councillor.
Matters arising:
2167 (2133) - Children's Play Area – JH is meeting with the contractors.  A copy of the ROSPA report was given to JH to help with any other issues on the Play Area. JH to liaise with contractors.  PH to carry out weekly inspections of playground.
2168 (2134) – Alderbury Football Club – Longford Estate have received an email from SDC stating that a future change of use planning application would be looked upon favourably.  JH to put the wheels in motion again re the lease for the new site. The clerk contacted ROKILL regarding the mole problem on the football pitches and has a report, which does not guarantee any work which could be carried out.  It was mentioned that rolling the mole hills may be the answer.  It was agreed to do nothing at present.Need to make sure that the Football Club have all the necessary insurance policies in place.  JH to liaise with the Football Club.
2169 (2135) – Raglan Housing – BE spoke to the surveyor and they are going to be planting some prickly plants.  The people in the area have said that their children do not play on the bank.  
2170 (2136) – Little Ridge Wall – Following a report that reflective arrows have now been placed on the wall, Highways have contacted the owners to insist that the wall be removed.  Clerk to speak to AP about who to chase at SDC. 

2171 (2138) - Maintenance of Burial Ground – The contractor would be coming late February weather permitting.  Clerk to diarise to check the work has been completed.  
2172 (2139) - Oak tree in Avon Drive –tree surgeons do not produce reports on work to trees.  A Tree Consultant is insured to give a report on all trees for the Parish Council.  2 or 3 quotes to be obtained for next meeting.  Clerk to action.
2173 (2142) - Recreation ground ramp –  EC clarified that the Village Hall ramp is notto be used outdoors.  It was agreed to get quotes for lowering the kerb on to the recreation ground to give disabled access.  Clerk to action.
2174 (2145) – Travellers near the Three Crowns – There seems to be only 1 caravan left now and they are hoping to be sited on a caravan park by SDC (please see PC Clissold’s comments above).
2175 (2147) – Complaint regarding Waleran Close –clerk had only today received documents from Hannaford’s Solicitors.  It was agreed that DB is to read over the information and report back at the next meeting with a view to a decision on action to be taken.  DB to action.

2176  (2148)– Grass cutting tenders – A tender specification has been done.  The clerk is waiting on speaking to Mr Wiltshire, Church Warden on the extra grass cutting which will be re-charged separately.  The tender specification will cover the yearly hedge cutting and all grass cutting for the council.  This will be a three year contract.  Tenders to be brought to the next meeting.  Clerk to action.

2178  (2151) –  WALC’s Course for New Clerks - new Clerk to attend this course on 29/2/08.  

2179 (2156) –  Missing Post Box -  The Post Office has been contacted regarding a replacement post box at Rectory Road.  Clerk to chase.

2180 (2158) –  Cricket Pavilion -  clerk has found a copy of a lease where the football club have responsibility for maintaining the Cricket Pavilion in a good state of repair.  The lease has expired and so a new one will be done and the list of repairs will be given.  Clerk to re-draft lease and list of repairs And give to JH to liaise with the football club.  
2181 (2160) - Skate Park – A report was carried out by PJ on the skate park, which was circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  PJ found a number of problems which need addressing.  Freestyle have been contacted and are looking at guarantees and will quote on how much the work will cost.  Clerk to chase.
2182 (2161) – Property on corner of Canal Lane and Southampton Road -  A letter has been sent to the owners regarding complaints about the litter which is gathering in the property  and that the bushes needed trimming.  Clerk is awaiting a response.
New Business:
2183 – Housing Allocation Preferred Consultation Document has been delayed until the end of February.
2184 – Planned dates for Parish Council Meetings


Tuesday 15th April


Monday 12th May


Wednesday 4th June


Thursday 3rd July

Monday 8th September


Tuesday 7th October


Thursday 6th November


Monday 1st December

Reports:

PLANNING – The following applications have been reviewed by the parish council and have been forwarded to SDC for a decision:

S/2008/62
Conversion of former wood store to provide residential accommodation for an elderly relative at Alderbury Farm, Witherington, Alderbury,– PC had no comment.
The following applications have been approved by SDC:
S/2007/2300
Trees with TPO – Crown lift Oak to 5.1m above ground level at Whattle Cottage, Oak Drive, 
S/2007/2301
Trees with TPO – Reduce Lower Limbs by 10% at Deer Leap, Rectory Road
S/2007/2399
Two storey rear extension plus first floor extension over garage with associated alterations at Wychavon, Shute End

The following application was refused by SDC:

S/2007/2319
Extension over existing garage with 2 no dormers at 7 Oakwood Grove
2185 -  A planning form had been designed to help new Councillors with planning applications. Councillors to comment on it at next meeting with input from Planning Committee.
POLICE LIAISON – AP to report at next meeting.
VILLAGE HALL –  EC gave a full report on the Village Hall – The Christmas Bazaar was a great success, more people and especially children attending, £223.10 raised.  Treasurer reported finances satisfactory and that she now had the paperwork to transfer £1,000 to the New Building Fund.  On-going maintenance work continues.  The Oak tree outside the village hall is looking quite poorly and will be inspected.  Chairman will contact Dolman Builders for advice on the fire doors.  Annual clean of Hall 18/19 February – Tai Chi and Aerobic Teachers have been informed.

New Work – Estimates to be obtained for ventilation improvements in the stage dressing room and also for new floor covering for the stage.  Rain water drains and guttering – Lanes to be contacted for assessment.

Safety Survey – Recommendations have been carried out or thought not to be a problem and just noted.  Signed by Chairman and will be placed in Safety file.
Agreement with Social Club – After long discussions it was agreed that an agreement must be reached by the end of the financial year i.e. 31st March.  Hopefully EC will be able to report that a positive progress has been made at the next PC meeting.

The village hall committee was informed of the appointment of the new Parish Clerk.
EC was asked to pass on the view of the Committee who think that perhaps a gate or opening adjacent to the present entrance to the recreation ground would be useful for disabled people and people with push chairs.  This would not have to more than about a meter wide and would involve moving some fencing.  This item may already have been dealt with under minute 2142 on the agenda.

Fundraising – Mr Green and Mrs Horton are arranging a bridge afternoon on Wednesday 19th March.  EC told everyone that there are posters around the village but if anyone knew anyone who might be interested to pass on the word.

The Next meeting of the VHMC is 21st February 2008.

EC also said that when she resigns from the Parish Council a new councilor would need to be our representative on the AVHC.  They meet third Thursday in the month.  Councillors asked to think about this.
SDC – RB told the Councillors that the next Boundary Meeting is being held on the 15th February between 1 – 3 pm at Trowbridge.  He urged that someone from the PC attend.  This meeting was to see how the wards are shaping up.  DB agreed to attend the meeting on behalf of the PC and report to the next meeting.  PC agreed to cover DB’s travel expenses to Trowbridge.  DB to report back at next meeting.

One Council for Wiltshire - Wiltshire County Council are running ‘Parish Meet and Greet’ meetings.  There is an allocation of two spaces for the Alderbury Parish Council.  DB asked for Councillors to consider if they wished to attend on the 22nd April at 6.30pm in Sarum College, Salisbury.  It was agreed this would be put on the next agenda.  Clerk to action. 
FOOTPATHS –  A report on the Rights of Way Improvement Plan was sent for comments on from the Parish Council.  It was agreed that PH would read the report and then present her thoughts to the next meeting.  

Many councillors felt that it was sad that Longford Estate had revoked their walking, cycling and riding passes.  It was a shame that local people could no longer use this beautiful area.  It was agreed that DB would contact Mr Whalley at Longford and ask to set up a meeting to discuss this issue.  
No newinformation from SDC at the moment on the Connect2 project.  Clerk to keep chasing and to look at website for details.
PH confirmed she is continuing her attempt to gain access to West Grimstead via a permissive path.  PH informed the council that a member of the public who has lived in West Grimstead for many years is willing to help her.  PH to action.
Southern Area Committee –   AP attended the last Southern Area Committee meeting on behalf of the PC in respect of S/2007/1802 Conversion of Barn to Dwelling at Silver Street.  It was approved subject to conditions.  The next Southern Area Committee meeting is due to be held on February 28th  2008.
VILLAGE WEBSITE – JH will obtain costs for a dedicated website and then DB will review the budget.  It was also agreed that JH will maintain the old website until the new one is in place.  Minutes will be put on website by JH.  JH to action.
PARISH PLAN ACTION GROUPS -  
Employment and Business – Letters have gone out to all businesses in Alderbury and Whaddon to try to encourage advertising vacancies locally.

Transport – The Salisbury Vision sets out plans for bus services to the railway station.

Education and Young People – PH has found some workshops (PAWS) and is going to advertise them in the Fountain.  She has also been liaising with the school and church about holiday playschemes.
Housing – Waiting a report.

Emergency Services – Waiting a report.

Healthcare – Requires a councillor to adopt this subject.

Shopping – LA submitted the following report: I have written to Mr Holden and Ms Iaccarino at Alderbury Post Office and enclosed a copy of the parish plan. I pointed out the aims and possible actions within the parish plan, which could help their business (if suggestions were followed through).   I have also spoken to Mr Paessler of Alderbury Village Stores. I have not received a reply from the post office as yet but have had many conversations with Mr Paessler in which he has given me an insight to being a proprietor of a village store

 Mr Warren Paessler is the new owner and manager of Alderbury Village Stores (SPAR), Canal Lane, Alderbury and took over the shop in March 2007 from Mr Roger Chalke who had been the proprietor  for 9 ½ years.  Mr Paessler is very open to suggestions from customers and will if possible try to put these suggestions into practice. If they continue to be financially and practically viable he will incorporate them into the shop permanently.  He has increased the fresh meat, fruit and vegetable supplies and has sourced new suppliers for this and other new produce now being sold in the shop,. ie. fresh bakery produce. Mr Paessler has also purchased more fridges in which to house the greater volume of fresh produce now available. As soon as he is financially able he will purchase a larger freezer in which to stock a greater range of frozen food. 

Many customers order groceries on a regular basis – not just fresh produce but a variety of stock, whether it is generally sold in the shop or not.

He is willing to do a delivery service, which a few customers have received but it has not been used on a regular basis as yet.

The SPAR also receives prescriptions for patients of Whiteparish surgery, if requested, twice a week. There is no charge made for this service.

In the Parish plan 36% of respondents wanted more shops ie.  Butcher, baker, greengrocer.

Perhaps if more villagers used the shops available, albeit sometimes limited, then perhaps it would be possible but as it is many people of the village want more/better services but don’t actually use the ones we already have. This is a comment that could be made of a lot of the facilities that are available in the village.

Another comment/request that was made in the parish plan was that it would be nice if a wider variety of goods could be sold in the shops. As both the stores in the village are now being owned and managed by new proprietors and are now selling a larger and more varied stock this request has been granted.

The possibility of a greengrocer stall has been somewhat addressed in the fact that the two shops now have a much better stock. Also a recent leaflet drop advertised delivering fruit and vegetables to your door. Enclosed is the leaflet for full details

The possibility of ‘a free ATM’ is very unlikely as we do not have a bank within the village nor do we have CCTV.

The post office do provide a service where by if you have a certain type of account from some of the high street banks or building societies then you are able to withdraw money from your account and / or request a balance at no extra charge, subject to the actual post office being open. This also enables you to request £5.00 notes; a service that most ATM’s are unable to provide.

The SPAR  has an ATM within the store which although is provided by  LINK,  has to be supplied with Mr Paessler’s own  money which takes up to four days to be put back into his business funds. There is a charge made by LINK of £1.75 per transaction. Account balances are free. A cashback facility of a maximum £50.00 is available if you spend a minimum of £5.00 on a debit card within the store. Depending on the type and amount of the sale there might be a charge of 25p.

A takeaway is something that some residents of the village have been requesting for many years. The closest we have at present is a mobile fish and chip van which comes to several parts of the village on a Wednesday evening. It has recently been taken over as the previous owner emigrated. It is still very popular and the food is of an excellent standard. There are quite a few Indian, Chinese and Turkish takeaways and/or restaurants that now deliver to the village due to popular demand. There is normally a small charge and/or minimum order value.

A recent report from the royal mail has NOT put forward Alderbury post office as one of the possible post offices in Wiltshire to close. This has been a great relief to us all.

Sport and Recreation – As 2168.
Environment – A complaint letter was received from a villager who lives near one of the sites proposed for a plastics recycling centre in Old Road.  He strongly objects and feels that this will ruin a pretty part of the village.  Councillor Clewer spoke that this area (environment) is something he is working on and would be happy to push SDC for help with recycling.  He mentioned that the new wheelie bin system should be in place by September or October this year.
Village Design Statement – Only four volunteers have come forward : PJ, RB, JH and DB. JH to arrange for an initial meeting date.

Correspondence :

The following had been received:
2186 - DB had received a letter of resignation from Councillor Adrian Jackson.   This now means there is another vacancy and so the recruitment process will need to be carried out again.  Clerk to action.

2187 – A letter was received about the Community Spaces Grant Scheme to inform the PC about grants for outside spaces.
2188 – An e-mail had been received from RB concerning erosion to the memorial green.  Cars have been parking on the green and making big ruts in the ground.  It was requested that posts be put in to protect the green as was done on Fountain Green.  Also one of the posts on Fountain Green has been taken out and needs repairing.  It was agreed that quotes for posts around Memorial green and the repair on Fountain green would be obtained.  Clerk to action.
2189 – Parish & Town Council Liaison Meeting has been rescheduled to the 10th March at 6.30pm in the Alamein Suite, City Hall, Salisbury.  This is an opportunity to meet the new Chief Executive and Leaders of the Council.  Any agenda items or attendance must be given to the clerk before the 18th February.  Councillors to inform Clerk.
2190 – The PC received a letter from a Fish & Chip Shop about an up and coming new mobile Fish and Chip Van coming to the village.  Their proposed day was a Tuesday for Alderbury.  Clerk is to write on behalf of PC wishing them well and advising that another mobile Fish and Chip Van comes on a Wednesday so will be no conflict.  Clerk to action. 
2191 – Alderbury PC have been asked to enter in the Best Kept Village 50th Anniversary competition.  It was agreed by all the Councillors that this would be a good event to bring pride back into the village.  The clerk is to fill out the forms and enter the village.  Clerk to action.
2192 – There are some leaftlets from WCC on a Love Food Hate Waste Campaign.  It was agreed to put these leaflets up on the Village Hall Notice Board.  Clerk to action.
2193 – Wiltshire play partnership are running a Risky Play Conference.  Any councillors wishing to attend are to let the Clerk know as soon as possible.  Councillors to inform Clerk.

A.O.B. – 
2194 - BE has the remaining Parish Plans.  It was agreed that BE would give these to the Clerk.  
2195 – JC told the PC that the Clarendon Road signs were missing.  Clerk to let Clarence know.  JC also asked that Councillors do not e-mail everyone on everything and we only send e-mails appropriately. 
2196
DB reported that she has met with the youth workers who are attending the village on Tuesday evenings in the hall or mobile van.
2197 – Earlier there was a presentation from the Housing Enabler from Community First.  She asked the PC to agree to have an affordable housing survey carried out in the village.  The councillors all agreed to allow Carol Southall to carry out her affordable housing survey and that the PC would arrange circulation to all the households in the village.  Clerk to action.
Date of next meeting: Tuesday 4th March 2008 at 7.30 p.m.
Next minute number 2198
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